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Minutes of the Eighth Meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody held on Tuesday 18 October 2011 in Room 4.03, Youth Justice Board, 1 Drummond Gate, Pimlico, London, SW1V 2QZ, 11.00-13.00
Attendees:

Nick Herbert MP

Minister of State for Policing and Criminal Justice, HO/MoJ
Digby Griffith

Director of National Operational Services, NOMS

Helen Shaw

Co-Director, INQUEST

Sue Berelowitz 

Deputy Children’s Commissioner for England
Frances Crook

Director, Howard League for Penal Reform

Debbie Mead

Care Quality Commission
Ray Hill


Director of Secure Accommodation, YJB
Sarah Green

Commissioner, IPCC

Pat Baskerville

Head of OSRRG, NOMS

Gareth Redmond

Head of Police Transparency Unit, HO
Lord Toby Harris

Chair, Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody

Juliet Lyon


Director, Prison Reform Trust

Joanne Kearsley

Deputy Coroner, The Coroners Society

Selena Lynch

Deputy Coroner, The Coroners Society

Ian Smith


Chief Executive, Independent Custody Visiting Association

Andy Adams

Custody Lead, ACPO
Nick Hardwick

Chief Inspector of Prisons, HM Inspectorate of Prisons

Alan Kittle


Director, Returns Directorate, UKBA
Paul Davies

Staff Officer, HM Inspectorate of Constabulary (HMIC)

Prof Stephen Shute
Member, Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody

Prof Richard Shepherd
Member, Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody

Deborah Coles

Member, Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody

Nigel Newcomen

Prisons and Probation Ombudsman (PPO)
Anne McDonald

Deputy Director of Mental Health Division, DH
Jane van Zyl

Head of Operations, Samaritans
Dominic Smales

Head of Coroner Reform Team, MoJ (for agenda item 3)
Judith Bernstein

Head of Current Coroner Policy, MoJ (for agenda item 3)
Laura McCaughan
Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council 



Matthew Leng

Deputy Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council (Minutes)
Apologies:

Crispin Blunt MP

Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State for Justice, MOJ
Paul Burstow MP

Minister of State for Care Services, DH

Richard Bradshaw

Director of Offender Health, DH

Val Meachin

National Council Member, IMB

David Wood

Strategic Director, UKBA
Lord Bowness

Representative, Joint Committee on Human Rights

Agenda Item 1: Welcome and Apologies for Absence 

1. The Minister welcomed attendees to the eighth meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody.  Paul Burstow MP and Crispin Blunt MP had sent apologies, along with Val Meachin, Lord Bowness, David Wood and Richard Bradshaw.   The Minister stated that he was glad to have an opportunity to chair such an important meeting.  
Agenda Item 2: Approval of the Minutes of the Last Meeting (MBDC 39) and Action Points from the Last Meeting 
2. Members confirmed the minutes for the seventh Ministerial Board meeting on 21 June were an accurate record.
3. Pat Baskerville reported that the majority of the action points had been completed or would be discussed during this meeting, including recommendation eight in Professor Philip Leach’s paper on Article 2-compliant investigations.  The action for the Association of Chief Police Officers (ACPO) to determine levels of compliance with the Department of Health (DH) and ACPO memorandum of understanding about detention of individuals under section 136 of the Mental Health Act (MHA) needed further work and would be discussed at the Board in February 2012.  The action for the IAP to identify how the extra resources had been invested in Section 136 places of safety would also be carried over and the work would be undertaken together with ACPO and DH.  A meeting had been scheduled for November 2011 with ACPO, Independent Police Complaints Commission (IPCC), Care Quality Commission (CQC), Home Office and INQUEST to discuss this, and wider issues around Section 136.  

4. An update from DH on the pathfinder diversion schemes would be provided at today’s meeting, along with details about the IAP’s development of the information sharing statement and NOMS analysis of the re-classification of unclassified prisoner deaths in 2010.  
Agenda Item 3: Coronial Reform (MBDC 36, 40 and 41) 
MBDC 40: Coroners and Burial Unit Proposals in the Public Bodies Bill and Comments on Recommendation Eight in IAP Article 2 Compliant Investigations Paper (MBDC 36)
5. The Minister invited Dominic Smales and Judith Bernstein who lead on coronial reform and current coroner policy, respectively, in the Ministry of Justice, to present MBDC 40.   Dominic reported that the Government had announced on 14 June that the Office of the Chief Coroner had been added to Schedule 5 of the Public Bodies Bill, which would mean retaining the office in statute, with its functions transferred to either the Lord Chief Justice or Lord Chancellor.  The Government also announced plans to establish a new Ministerial Board to focus on matters of coronial reform and standards of service.  This would be supported by a Bereaved Organisations Committee (BOC), which would be independently chaired and represent the views of bereaved people.  

6. MBDC 40 highlighted the relevant provisions from Part 1 of the Coroners and Justice Act (CJA) 2009 which the Government intended to implement.  These included broadening the definition of state detention to include compulsory detention by a public authority; requiring coroners to report to the relevant authorities any actions that could be taken to prevent future deaths and for such bodies to respond in writing.  This would strengthen existing provisions in Rule 43 of the Coroners Rules 1984 (as amended) by elevating them to primary legislation.  Changes would also be implemented to address the issue of delays, enabling the Lord Chief Justice to direct a coroner to conduct an investigation and to issue training regulations and to allow the Lord Chancellor to keep a register of all investigations lasting more than 12 months.  Ministry of Justice would also look to implement powers that would enable the Lord Chancellor to issue statutory guidance about how coroners operate in relation to bereaved relatives and regulations about the procedure for carrying out investigations.  

7. From 2012, there would be greater transparency on coroners’ performance.  The Ministry of Justice would be publishing more statistical information about inquests, including collection of data on death in custody cases.   Dominic thought it would be helpful to explore how the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody and IAP could work with the proposed Ministerial Board and BOC to ensure learning from death in custody inquests can be used effectively and to address delays in the system, as well as addressing lessons learned by existing governance when implementing the new structures.   

8. The Minister thanked Dominic for his presentation and invited comments from the Board.  Selena Lynch asked when the arrangements would be implemented and whether additional resources would be made available to the Lord Chancellor and Lord Chief Justice to discharge the new functions.  Dominic thought that, if passed, the Public Bodies Bill would receive Royal Assent by mid November 2011 and was hoping to commence the new structures by the end of the year.  Additional resources would not be available, particularly in light of ongoing restructure of staff in MoJ HQ.

9. Lord Harris stated that the proposed reforms were reliant on parliamentary process, and that some of his colleagues continued to feel strongly about this issue.  Although the IAP continued to support the establishment of the Chief Coroner, he believed clarity was needed about the proposals to ensure they deal effectively with the problems arising for death in custody inquests. These included specifying what action the MoJ would take to analyse and publish data on the Rule 43 reports and responses that will be sent to Lord Chancellor.  Lord Harris questioned the extent to which the Lord Chief Justice powers to direct a coroner to conduct an investigation would lead to useful specialism in death in custody cases and clarity on which statistical information would be published and how it would be used.   Dominic said that MoJ currently collate all Rule 43 reports (for all deaths) and publish a summary of themes every six months, highlighting reports that have implications for learning.  Dominic added that the proposals would allow the Lord Chief Justice to appoint coroners to conduct particular investigations and to issue regulations, which would allow development of some specialism, although this would be for the Lord Chief Justice to decide.   Judith Bernstein added that from 2012, coroners would be required to submit data on the total number of death in custody inquests broken down by custodial settings and that this would be published each May.  

10. The Minister reflected that the discussion had focused on structural changes but thought it was imperative to identify how accountability for inquests would be improved so that sufficient focus would be given to the problems arising in relation to deaths in custody.  Lord Harris thought there was a risk that the proposed functions would be lost in the Lord Chancellor’s wider role, and this would be make insufficient difference to delays that affect learning from deaths in custody.

11. Helen Shaw acknowledged that INQUEST were in dialogue with MoJ about the proposals, and expressed disappointment at the length of time it had taken to deliberate over implementing the post of Chief Coroner.  She acknowledged that certain provisions of Part 1 of the CJA 2009 were being taken forward, however, not all functions would be transferred and this would prevent real reform of the system.  Juliet Lyon asked whether sentencing decisions would be scrutinised in prison death inquests to ascertain whether indeterminate sentences had a negative impact.  Judith explained that the purpose of the inquest was to inquire, publicly, into the circumstances surrounding the death and that it was not the role of the inquest to scrutinise the sentencing decisions of the courts.  Deborah Coles said extra resources had been provided to coroners following public and parliamentary concern about delays into inquests for military personnel, and wondered whether a similar model could be applied to custody cases.  Judith said that extra resources were provided to the Oxford and Wiltshire and Swindon coroners on an exceptional basis to deal with the backlog of service personnel deaths and to prevent backlogs building up, but cases had mainly been transferred to other jurisdictions which had also seen an improvement in the timeliness in completing inquests and which would be possible under the proposals.  The Minister thanked Dominic and Judith for their presentation and added that it was an important area for the Board to look at again once Parliament had decided whether to accept the proposals. 
MBDC 41: IAP Paper on Delays to Inquests into Deaths in Custody
12. The Minister invited Deborah Coles to present her paper (MBDC 41) on delays to death in custody inquests.  Deborah reported that it was important to note the importance of timely inquests to satisfy the requirements of Article 2 of the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR).  Delays to inquests have a significant emotional impact on the families and also frustrate timely dissemination of learning.  This was the first time data on delays had been collated and Deborah was grateful to the Coroners’ Society for their assistance with the issuing the questionnaire and drafts of the paper.  Analysis of the returns from coroners about a snapshot of their caseload showed that: 49% of inquests were completed in less than 12 months; 27% were taking between one and two years; 12% between two and three years; 6% between three and four years and the remaining 6% of inquests were over four years old.
13. Coroners had reported a number of reasons for delays, which included the disproportionate number of custodial settings in some coroner districts; waiting for investigations undertaken by other bodies; difficulties with securing dates for witnesses to attend and finding appropriate accommodation in which to hear the inquest, including accommodation for a jury.  The paper highlighted that a substantial proportion – approximately 25% – of death in custody inquests were taking more than two years to complete.  Whilst Deborah acknowledged that delays were sometimes unavoidable, the Panel did not believe that delays over 18 months were reasonable. 
14. Deborah explained that it was difficult to make actionable recommendations in the absence of confirmed proposals not to implement the role of Chief Coroner.  However, the recommendations contained in MBDC 41 could be taken forward by whichever governance structure the MoJ implements.  Deborah summarised the recommendations:

I. The IAP should receive more detailed information about time taken for the CPS decide on prosecution, and the impact this has on inquest delays, as well as delays to IPCC investigations.  The Panel already receives data from the PPO on the reasons for delays to their investigations. 
II. The MoJ should conduct an annual audit to identify coroner districts with substantial delays and to discuss the reasons for the delay with the coroner to formulate an improvement plan.  This would be done in conjunction with the local authority to identify whether additional resources would be available. 
III. Forthcoming statistics on death in custody inquests should be provided to the new Ministerial Board and Lord Chancellor and placed in the public domain through Parliament.  
IV. Relevant senior representatives of local authorities should to be accountable to the proposed Ministerial Board.  This would provide a better mechanism for local authorities to respond to concerns about lack of funding for particular districts and to ensure there is an understanding at a local authority level of the impact of delays on bereaved families.  
V. A robust casework management approach for coroners should be adopted to ensure they communicate a timetable to families, which should be regularly reviewed, and calling the investigation bodies to account for delays, as well as anticipating complexities that may lead to delay.  
VI. The Panel suggested further training for coroners about how to manage expectations of families and ensure a mechanism for providing clear, early information to families about where to go for independent advice and support and obtaining legal advice.  This would help prevent delays further into the case. 
VII. The Panel suggested that the MoJ should amend the draft Charter for the coroner service to ensure that coroners’ offices review cases more frequently and assess whether they require additional resources or assistance from other districts to complete death in custody case more quickly.   
VIII. The Panel thought the relevant investigation bodies’ family liaison protocols and coroners courts information should signpost bereaved people on how to get advice and support about the inquest process.  
15. Sarah Green said that whilst the number of deaths in police custody remained relatively low, the IPCC were concerned about the potential impact of late investigation reports on inquests.  The target for completion of IPCC independent reports was 157 working days.  In 2010/11, 60% of independent reports were completed in that target period.   Sarah explained that reports were often delayed due to delays in receiving expert evidence including toxicology results, over which the IPCC had little control.  Nevertheless, the IPCC would be focussing on improving timeliness where possible.  Nigel Newcomen said that the PPO was encountering significant delays on the completion of clinical reviews.  Re-structuring of the NHS was having an impact on clinical reviews, which were not viewed as a priority.  The PPO was continuing to work with PCTs to address the problems including a pilot of improved arrangements in the North West SHA cluster.  

16. Selena Lynch thanked the Panel for the paper and hoped it would be published to draw attention to the problems relating to delays.  She was concerned that delays would worsen without additional resources and proper oversight that the Chief Coroner would have brought.  The Coroners’ Society was particularly concerned about delays to clinical reviews and she thought there did not appear to be a solution.

17. Dominic Smales said that delays would be a key issue for the new Ministerial Board to address.  He confirmed that senior local authority representatives would be members of the Board.  He added that the MoJ would be reviewing the responses to the coroner charter consultation in order to publish it in early 2012.  Judith Bernstein agreed to discuss the relevant recommendations with MoJ colleagues. Action 1: Judith Bernstein to discuss recommendations two-seven in MBDC 41 with MoJ colleagues and Secretariat to follow up on how these can be implemented. 
18. The Minister said the issue of delay ran through the criminal justice system and it was important to ensure sufficient focus to remedy delays, to alleviate the distress caused to bereaved families and ensure timely learning to prevent future deaths. He believed it was important for the proposed Ministerial Board to approach the problem of delays in a systematic way in order to understand the causes and take action to reduce the impact.  He was concerned, however, that no additional resources would be available given 13% of coroners had highlighted lack of resources as a problem leading to delay. He thanked Deborah for the paper and the recommendations would be worked through with MoJ. Action 2: MoJ to take account of the need to address delays during the development of the proposed Ministerial Board and BOC.  [Secretary’s Note: On 23 November 2011, the Government amended the Public Bodies Bill so that the office of the Chief Coroner could now be implemented, but without the new appeals provisions under the Coroners and Justice Act 2009 which will instead be repealed.  The Secretariat are working with the MoJ to discuss how this development affects progression of the actions from the Board and the Panel’s wider work.]
Agenda Item 4: Update on the Work of the IAP (MBDC 42 and 43)
Family Liaison
19. The Minister invited Lord Harris to provide an update on the work of the IAP.  Lord Harris reported that the Panel held its second family listening day on 22 September 2011.  The event, which focussed on families affected by the death of a relative whilst detained under the Mental Health Act (MHA), was organised and facilitated by INQUEST who had been the successful bidder in an open competition.  The Panel had been grateful to hear from families who were willing to share their experiences.  These experiences had shown that the process for investigating deaths in a secure mental health setting was less clearly defined than other custodial settings and that there were problems with poor communications and quality of family liaison during the investigation.  There was also a lack of defined processes for when an independent investigation was required, and no guidance on how to share learning between Trusts.  The Panel would consider the forthcoming report from the day in the context of its broader work on family liaison and Article 2 compliant investigations work and would present their findings at the Ministerial Board in February 2012.  

Deaths of Patients Detained under the Mental Health Act

20. Lord Harris reported that since the last Board in June 2011 the Department of Health had taken forward some of the recommendations Simon Armson made at the Board in March 2011 in relation to improving physical healthcare of detained patients.  The issue had been raised at the inter-professional collaborative in September 2011 by Hugh Griffiths, the National Clinical Director of Mental Health at DH.  The professions were keen to raise the profile of this issue and a further meeting was being planned to devise a specific programme of work.  [Secretary’s Note: The inter-professional collaborative is made up of the Royal College of Psychiatrists, the Royal College of Nursing, the British Psychological Society, the British Association of Social Workers and Allied Health Professionals].   
21. Lord Harris had met with Dame Jo Williams, Chair of the Care Quality Commission (CQC) on 21 September 2011 to discuss the Panel’s recommendations - specifically that CQC should undertake further analysis with the relevant body to examine the reason for the high numbers of deaths of detained patients from pulmonary embolism and myocardial infarction.  Lord Harris reported that CQC had confirmed that the revised death notification form would collect clinical data on physical health, but this had not yet been implemented as amendments were required to the relevant IT system and CQC were in the process of identifying the clinical expertise required to analyse the information and draw conclusions.  

Article 2 Compliant Investigations

22. On 27 September 2011, the Panel met with Professor Louis Appleby, the National Clinical Director for Health and Criminal Justice at DH, to discuss research on the quality of independent investigations of deaths – mainly homicides committed by mental health service users.  The meeting confirmed that there appeared to be very few Strategic Health Authority (SHA) commissioned independent investigations of self-inflicted deaths of detained patients.  The Panel would consider whether to obtain information from SHAs about whether such investigations are undertaken and would consider whether more needed to be done to ensure a system of independent investigations of these deaths.

23. Lord Harris reported that the PPO had also sent feedback on the timeliness of clinical reviews in the previous quarter, which had showed greater delays.   He said that Offender Health and the PPO were now working with clinical governance colleagues in the North West SHA on a pilot project to identify solutions to improve timeliness.  He hoped that learning from this pilot would have an impact on reducing delays and improving quality.  A meeting had been held with the PPO, MoJ, YJB and Ofsted to discuss proposals that the PPO should extend its remit to investigate deaths in Secure Children’s Homes (SCHs).  He added that the Department for Education were unable to attend the meeting, and although they had responded positively in principle, they had yet to seek legal advice on this point.

Publication of Statistical Analysis of All Recorded Deaths
24. 7 October 2011, the Panel had published a statistical analysis of all recorded deaths in state custody.  This was an important piece of work for the Panel and the first time that all recorded deaths had been presented, some of which were broken down by ethnicity, gender, age and cause of deaths.  There had been 5,998 deaths, of which 72% (n=4,291) were male.  Deaths of detained patients and prisoners account for 92% (n=5,511) of all deaths in custody, at 61% (n=3,628) and 31% (n=1,883) respectively.  He added that if the Panel were granted a further term, they would repeat the exercise annually and would develop the depth of the analysis in the report.  
25. The Minister thanked Lord Harris and asked for comments from the Board.  Sue Berelowitz said that the Office of the Children’s Commissioner supported the Panel’s recommendation that investigations of deaths in SCHs should be brought under the remit of the PPO.

MBDC 42 – Report on the Medical Theories and Proposed Approach to Common Principles on Use of Physical Restraint
26. The Minister invited Professor Shepherd to present MBDC 42.  Richard reported that at the Ministerial Board on 21 October 2010, he had made a recommendation for a review to be commissioned of the medical theories and research on restraint deaths.  In February 2011, following an open procurement exercise, Caring Solutions (UK) Ltd and the University of Central Lancashire were awarded the contract to undertake the review.   They had hosted an expert seminar attended by key medical and legal experts on 10 June 2011 to feed into the review.   He corrected two errors contained in the report.  On page 27 the ages of the deceased in the prison and secure young people’s estate had been transposed.  On page 54, there was an incorrect reference to an officer in a Young Offender’s Institute being involved in a restraint death.  This should have read staff members in a Secure Training Centre.  He assured the Board that these would be amended prior to publication on the IAP’s website.  Action 3:  IAP to amend the errors in the report prior to publication. [Secretary’s note:  Errors were amended and the correct version is published on the IAP website here.]  
27. MDBC 42 evidences that certain groups are more vulnerable to risks associated with restraint – both intrinsically and because they are more likely to be restrained.  These groups are those with serious mental illness or learning disabilities; individuals from Black and Minority Ethnic (BME) communities; those with a high body mass index; men aged 30 to 40 years and young people under the age of 20.  Richard believed that the report presented a serious body of knowledge on why people die following restraint.  He said that there were three areas he proposed to take forward from the report: reporting mechanisms on restraint; mental health awareness and restraint reduction techniques.

28. There is no national requirement for police forces to collate use of force statistics.  The Panel had previously made a recommendation to the Board (on 21 October 2010) that this data should be collated and submitted to a suitable central body for analysis purposes.  However, this was rejected by the Home Office due to concerns about reducing bureaucracy.  Professor Shepherd thought it remained important to develop a clearer picture of how frequently the police use restraint, in order to clarify whether there is a justification for formal national data collection.  Action 4: IAP to explore with ACPO the feasibility of a scoping study to identify how many local forces collect use of force data for their own purposes and to obtain a sample of this for analysis by ACPO and the Panel.  He said that the Panel were due to meet the Staff Officer for the ACPO Lead on Firearms and Conflict Management on 20 October 2011, who was keen to engage with the Panel on this.

29. Richard reported that joint working between the police and staff in mental health settings could be more effective to ensure all staff are aware of lines of accountability when restraint needed to be applied.  He acknowledged the joint memorandum of understanding between the National Policing Improvement Agency, ACPO and DH for the management of individuals detained under Section 136 of the MHA.  However, the memorandum could be complemented by joint working initiatives, for example, job shadowing for trainee police officers in mental health trusts to help build each agency’s understanding of working with each other to deal effectively with detainee’s mental health issues.  Action 5:  IAP to explore with ACPO and DH the idea of joint working initiatives between the police and mental health trusts to improve each agency’s understanding of working with people with mental health problems.
30. Richard reported that Board members had previously asked whether any research had been undertaken on de-escalation techniques.  De-escalation during a restraint incident was acknowledged as an intervention in the prevention, management and reduction of violence within custodial settings.   Restraint reduction pilots in the U.S., which sought to avoid the need for restraint, had shown that over a three year period in some U.S. secure mental health settings, there was between a 75% to 90% reduction in the use of restraint.  Furthermore, use of these programmes saw a decrease in staff injuries.  Action 6: IAP to discuss data on de-escalation with the custodial sectors and ask whether they would consider running similar pilots to identify whether restraint reduction programmes could form a key part of their restraint training packages.

31. The Minister thanked Richard for his presentation and invited Board members to comment.  Digby Griffith welcomed the report and said it was a very useful study highlighting the many dangers of applying restraint.  He asked whether appendix three of the report, which contained personal details of the deceased along with details of their deaths, was in the public domain.  Richard said he would make the necessary checks and redact where needed prior to publication.  Action 7: IAP to redact Appendix Three to prevent disclosure of personal information.  
32. Nick Hardwick said that HMIP’s annual report for 2010/11 had highlighted that there was no national mandated requirement for the police to collate use of force statistics and little, if any, monitoring of the use of force by police was in operation at a local level.  Paul Davies said that HMIC inspections had shown variable processes on recording use of force.  He thought it was rare for such statistics to be made available other than for internal performance management and that very little analysis took place beyond forces.  The Minister said it was important to identify an evidence base to inform safe training on restraint techniques.    

33. Ian Smith said that with the support of ACPO and HMIC, ICVA could undertake a monitoring role in relation to use of restraint, and report problems to the IAP and Ministerial Board for discussion.  Action 8:  Secretariat to explore with ACPO and HMIC whether the ICVA could undertake a monitoring role in relation to use of restraint.  Helen Shaw welcomed the proposed work on mental health awareness and thought it was important to gain a greater understanding of how to improve joint working between the police and mental health trusts.  
MBDC 43 – Update on Information Flow through the Criminal Justice System
34. Professor Shute reported that at the Ministerial Board in March 2011, he had presented a paper containing three recommendations. The recommendation for Prison Service Order (PSO) 4630 to make it mandatory for discharging prisons to send core records of time served prisoners when they are transferred to immigration removal centres was accepted at the Board and would be reflected in the new Prison Service Instruction, which was due to be published later in October 2011.  He added that the remaining two recommendations were accepted in principle, pending further development.

35. Professor Shute met with officials from ACPO, YJB, NOMS and UKBA in May 2011 to discuss the development of clear and concise national cross sector guidance on information sharing protocols.  Although DH was not represented at the meeting, they had sight of the agreed actions.  It was agreed that the Panel would formulate a simple statement reminding staff of the need to share information on a detainee’s risk of self-harm / suicide with other agencies.  This had now been developed and was presented to the Board in MBDC 43.  Stephen had met with Christopher Graham, the Information Commissioner, who believed that the statement would go some way to ensuring that the Data Protection Act was not seen as a barrier to sharing information.  Stephen sought the Board’s endorsement for the statement, after which he would consult staff via the custodial sectors to ensure it was easily understood and would change behaviour on information sharing.
36. Stephen had also met NOMS and ACPO to develop his recommendation for a formal analysis of a sample of Person Escort Record (PER) forms to identify ways of improving the quality and consistency of the information.  They had  agreed that a more substantial evidence base was needed, which he had taken forward with HMIC and HMIP who would identify a sample of between 20-50 cases during two upcoming inspections where PERs had been completed by the police force and where the detainee subsequently moved to prison.  The aim is to check whether information relating to suicide / self-harm from the police completed PER appears on the prison database (P-NOMIS), and to check for accuracy and consistency of information.  He added that feedback from this work would be presented to the Board in February 2012.  
37. Discussions had also been held with ICVA and Lay Observers who have agreed to incorporate audits of PER forms and report back any concerns / issues to establishments.   The Independent Monitoring Boards (IMB) were also consulted, although they did not think they could undertake such monitoring and Stephen intended to meet the National Council of the IMB to identify a potential solution.
38. Stephen welcomed the news that on 6 July 2011, NOMS had issued a Senior Leaders Brief to all establishments which asked them to revisit their local PER training and monitoring procedures, calling for an effective method to assure the quality and detail of information about risk of self-harm/suicide on PER forms.  The Minister thanked Stephen for his update and endorsed the statement as a sensible way of ensuring information sharing.  
Agenda Item 5: NOMS Analysis of Prisoner Deaths in 2010: Reclassification of Unclassified Deaths (MBDC 44)
39. The Minister invited Digby Griffith to present MBDC 44.  This had been developed following concerns raised by the Howard League for Penal Reform at the last Board meeting about the number of unclassified deaths in prisons in 2010.  Digby said there were 15 such deaths at the end of 2010 and there had been 23 so far in 2011.  He believed it was important to understand the characteristics of the cases.  Ages of the deceased ranged from 27 to 72, with an average age of 41.  30 were white and eight were Asian or Black.  Six were women.  The deaths occurred between one day after reception and 15 years, with 15 deaths occurring less than a month after reception.  

40. Early work on analysis of these cases showed that, in a few cases, the cause of death may have been related to drug toxicity.  Illicit drug use had been a feature in 26 of the 38 deaths.  15 prisoners had been prescribed methadone, 9 of whom were prescribed other medication.  Digby explained that a full analysis was required to confirm any causal relationship between the prisoners’ drug use and deaths in custody, and the learning from the review would be used to prevent future deaths. 
41. In the short term, NOMS would be reviewing and re-issuing in-possession medication guidelines to Governors / Directors and Healthcare Managers and would also issue guidance to ensure prescribed medication is taken only by the prisoner to whom it is prescribed.  Furthermore, NOMS would launch a campaign to raise awareness among prisoners of the dangers of taking other drugs in combination with prescribed medication.

42. The NOMS National Executive Management Committee (NEMC) had agreed to commission a review of the deaths.  The review would include Offender Health and engage with the IAP.  He added that the PPO would be invited to participate in an advisory capacity.  The review would start in November 2011 and he agreed to provide an update to the Board on this work at the February 2012 meeting.  Nick Hardwick said it would be interesting to identify whether there was a relationship between these deaths and those prisons where positive mandatory drug test rates were high.   Action 9:  NOMS to present their interim findings from the review of unclassified deaths at the Board in February 2012.  Frances Crook thanked Digby for his presentation and welcomed NOMS’ efforts to understand the issue of unclassified deaths.  She remained concerned that some practices in prisons were causing people to die and that more focus was needed on prevention of these deaths.  Frances also doubted whether the campaign to raise awareness amongst prisoners would bring the systematic changes needed.
43. Selena Lynch questioned how the review could be undertaken before the inquests had been completed.  She also thought that information on cause of death should take no more than two months in most cases and thought this may be a problem of coroners not reporting the outcome of toxicology tests to criminal justice agencies, which led to delays in classification.  The Minister thanked Digby for his presentation and said he looked forward to receiving information about the findings at the next Board.  
Agenda Item 6: Reports and issues from Board Members
I. Offender Health Update on Pathfinder Liaison Schemes (MBDC 45)

44. Anne McDonald stated that MBDC 45 summarised three areas on which Offender Health were currently delivering.  Commissioning of health services for prisoners was due to transfer from Primary Care Trusts to the new NHS Commissioning Board (NHSCB), with work underway to determine how this responsibility will be discharged.  As part of this, she said that the commissioning responsibility for secure training centres and secure children’s homes will be transferred to the NHS, which would bring them in line with YOIs.  Furthermore, 10 early adopter police force sites had been selected to work with commissioners to plan for transfer of healthcare in police custody suites to the NHS.
45. In March 2011, Ministers announced investment of £5 million to create a liaison and diversion development network.  This network comprised 54 adult and 37 youth liaison and diversion sites, along with the 10 police early adopter sites.  Anne said that these sites would lead the way in developing models for diversion schemes in future and their performance would help inform the development of a business case to support future roll-out.  Anne informed the Board that the Offender Substance Misuse programme had been operational since January 2011, and had initiated a range of activities including further introduction of the IDTS; development of drug and alcohol outcome recording for prisons; development of the National Drug and Alcohol Treatment Monitoring System in prisons and implementation of Children and Young People’s Action plan.  

II. Prison Reform Trust – Update on Care Not Custody Coalition (MBDC 46)

46. Juliet Lyon reported that the Care Not Custody campaign was inspired by the death in prison of a son of a Norfolk Women’s Institute member and seeks an end to the use of prison for people with severe mental health problems.  Juliet said that the Secretary of State for Health and the Secretary of State for Justice had made a commitment to divert people with mental health problems away from the justice system where possible and to improve treatment and support in the community by 2014.  She added that a number of mental health charities were also supporting the campaign, including Centre for Mental Health, Mind, Rethink and Mencap.  The Minister thought it would be interesting to see how this new diversion scheme would work in the criminal justice system and that there was a lot to be optimistic about.  He added that it would be helpful if an update on this work could be provided to Board members in February 2012.  Action 10:  Juliet Lyon to provide an update on the Care Not Custody campaign to a Board meeting later in 2012.  Lord Harris said that given there would be a degree of cross-over between the Board and the work of the NHSCB, there would be value in inviting a member of the NHSCB to join the Ministerial Board in future. Board members endorsed this suggestion.  Action 11:  The Secretariat to invite a representative of the NHSCB, once formed, to join the Ministerial Board. 
III. IPCC – Deaths During or Following Police Contact 2010/11 (MBDC 47)

47. Sarah Green noted that MBDC 47 contained statistics about deaths in or following police custody, some of which are outside the remit of the Ministerial Board – for example, road traffic fatalities.  In 2010/11, there were 21 deaths in or following police custody, of which, 19 were male and two were female.  She added that 16 of the deceased were White, four were White ‘Other’ and one was Black.  She reported that the number of deaths in or following police custody had increased in 2011.  Deborah Coles said that the statistics were already out of date in terms of relevance to learning because, there had been four additional deaths since 1 April 2011, two of which were BME individuals.  Sarah said that the IPCC were looking to issue annual statistics earlier in the year.  
Agenda Item 7: Update on the Evaluation of the Ministerial Council on Deaths in Custody

48. Pat Baskerville reported that in July 2011, the Secretariat had issued letters to members of the Board, the IAP and the wider Practitioner and Stakeholder Group asking for feedback on the effectiveness of the Ministerial Council.  Whilst the response rate was relatively low, responses had been received from a wide variety of stakeholders and had been positive with some constructive suggestions for future work.  She added that the evidence gathered from this exercise would be used to inform a submission, sent from the Co-sponsors of the Council, to Ministers in November 2011.  A Ministerial decision on whether or not to continue with the current arrangements would be made shortly after.   Pat added that the co-sponsors welcomed the fact that Ministers from all three departments had now had the opportunity to chair the Board and would be informed about its purpose.  
Agenda Item 8: Date and Time of the Next Meeting Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody
49. The Minister thanked members for their contributions and confirmed that the next meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody was due to take place on Tuesday 7 February 2012 between 11.00am and 1.00pm.  [Secretary’s Note:  The meeting on 7 February will take place at the Ministry of Justice, 102 Petty France, London].
Annex A

ACTION POINTS FROM MEETING HELD ON 21 June 2011

	Action
	Owner


	Outcome

	Deputy Head of Secretariat to amend attendee list to reflect Peter Edmundson’s presence at the last Board meeting.


	Deputy Head of Secretariat
	Completed – this was amended on Wednesday 23 June 2011

	Deputy Head of Secretariat to circulate Detention Service Order 17/2007 to Board members.
	Deputy Head of Secretariat
	Completed – this was circulated with the minutes of the 7th Ministerial Board meeting on Monday 1 August 2011.  

	MBDC 36 recommendation eight to be discussed with officials from the Coroners and Burial Unit (CBU) at the Ministerial Board in October 2011.


	All 
	Completed –This was covered under Agenda item 3 Coronial Reform at the Ministerial Board on 18 October 2011

	ACPO to determine the levels of compliance in the Department of Health / ACPO memorandum of understanding on detention of Section 136 individuals.


	ACPO
	Outstanding - The data needed to complete this action is not yet available to ACPO and a more complete picture will be provided to the Board in February 2012.  Details will be drawn from the work being carried out by the Health and Criminal Justice Transition Programme for the Commissioning of Police Health Services.  


	The IAP to identify how the extra resources have been invested in Section 136 places of safety.


	Dr Peter Dean
	Outstanding – The Panel have examined the feasibility of identifying how resources have been used. However, this is a complex area, and the Panel wishes to work with ACPO to draw in the relevant organisations, including the NHS and Department of Health to ensure this piece of work complements the need to determine compliance with the ACPO/DH memorandum of understanding.  The Panel will report back at the Board meeting in February 2012.



	Richard Bradshaw to provide an update to the Board in October 2011 on the pathfinder diversion schemes.


	Richard Bradshaw
	Completed–Richard Bradshaw submitted a paper (MBDC 45) to update Board members at the Ministerial Board on 18 October 2011

	The IAP to provide an update on the incorporation of the information sharing statement into the relevant criminal justice agencies guidance.  


	Lord Toby Harris / Professor Stephen Shute
	Completed – Professor Stephen Shute provided an update on this under Agenda item 4 (iii) MBDC 43 at the Ministerial Board on 18 October 2011

	NOMS to undertake an analysis of prisoner deaths in 2009 to identify what proportion were originally unclassified and to identify what these deaths were re-classified as.
	Pat Baskerville
	Completed – NOMS have submitted paper MBDC 44 which was discussed under Agenda item 5.
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